MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8 SEPTEMBER 2008 AT 10.00 AM

In the Chair:

Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors S Blaney, H Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, P McConaghy, R McDonnell, R McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane and C Newcombe.
Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive/Head of Corporate Services
Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs K McDonald, Member Services/Clerical Officer

08/18:01       APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, O Black and W Graham.
Condolences
Councillor McConaghy expressed his condolences to the Kerr Family, of Isle Road, Bushmills, on the recent tragic death of Aileen Kerr.
All members wished to be associated with these comments.

North Antrim Community Network AGM in June and Northern Ireland Amenity Council Meeting in July
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved
“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated in retrospect to attend the North Antrim Community Network AGM in June and Northern Ireland Amenity Council Meeting in July”.

Achievement Awards
After discussion it was agreed that the Chairman would host a reception in the Mayor’s Parlour to recognise Daniel Black on his William Keown Award and Susan Huey on her adult achievement.
08/18:02       Minutes of Council Meeting held on 11 AUGUST 2008
The minutes of the Council meeting held on 11 August 2008, having been circulated were taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 August 2008 be adopted.”

08/18:03       MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11 AUGUST 2008

Notice Board, Bushmills
Councillor McIlroy stated that this matter had been dealt with by the Head of Technical HTS.
Woodvale
Councillor McIlroy stated that this matter had been dealt with by the Head of Technical Services (HTS).
Ballintoy Tea House
Councillor Blaney stated that it was his opinion that the Lease should not be changed to incorporate Mrs Cullough’s daughter in law, as there may be other interested parties in the tenancy when it expired.
After discussion, it was agreed to wait for the legal advice which had been sought.
Templastragh Graveyard
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that information was still being received regarding Templastragh Graveyard, and that members would be kept informed on completion.
Bushmills Library
Councillor McConaghy referred to the Planning application which had been detailed in the local newspaper and stated that this was a large application for development that incorporated the library, old schoolhouse and the shoe shop.  

In reply, the Head of Tourism and Leisure (HTLS) stated that it had been agreed by Council that concept plans would be drawn up by the developer who had approached Council, and that these would include the Bushmills Library.
Councillor C McShane pointed out that details of these plans would have to be brought to Council prior to any decision being made. 
Lisnagunagh
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTLS stated that an officer could possibly attend the Lisnagunagh Community Association Meeting on Tuesday 23 September depending on availability.
08/18:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The report for Tourism and Leisure Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Parker Tennis Academy
The HTLS informed members that a letter had been received from Greer Parker requesting the use of the tennis courts for the annual Gareth Parker Memorial Doubles Tournament.  He stated that this event had been scheduled for Friday 5 and Saturday 6 September, and had been well supported for a number of years.  He recommended that approval be given for this to become an annual event.
After discussion, this was agreed.
Dunseverick Football Club
The HTLS informed members that further to last month’s meeting, and correspondence received from Dunseverick Football Club, Council Officers had visited the proposed site at Burn Brae, Lisnagunagh and ascertained its potential as a site for a soccer pitch.  He stated that the area could accommodate a pitch but would possibly require additional Housing Executive ground for extra width, and that it would require extensive work, funding and an initial economic approval.  He stated that the estimated cost for the development would be circa £350,000.
Councillor McMullan pointed out that if the Council were to lease the land to the Club this may assist them in sourcing funding, and suggested that this matter be raised at the Rates Estimates.

Councillor McConaghy informed members that the Club were not yet registered and enquired if confirmation had been received if the planning application previously submitted by the Housing Executive was still valid.

The HTS stated that this information had not yet been received.  
Rathlin Swim

The HTLS informed members that the Swim for Life event had taken place on Saturday 23 August 2008 and that it had proved to be a very popular event.  He stated that the Sports Development Recreation Officer (SCRO) had been liaising with the organisers and that this event had went very smoothly.  He also stated that the swim had attracted a lot of media coverage and that although the conditions were very tough all the competitors were very keen to take part in the challenge if the swim became an annual event.

Councillor McConaghy referred to the report by Mr Kenny Boyd that it had been over 40 years since the last Ballycastle to Rathlin swim, and pointed out that the last swim had been during his time as Chairman of Moyle District Council in 1980.  He issued the Press with a photograph of him welcoming the person who had completed the swim and asked that this be highlighted in the papers to try and identify the swimmer.   
Mosside Development Group
The HTLS informed members that further to the August report regarding Mosside Development Groups request that the spelling of Mosside was not hyphenated, Moss-side as it appeared in some publications and the river was renamed from Mosside Water to its original name of the River Lucbach as noted in the 1838 Ordnance Survey Memoir.

He stated that a letter requesting this had been forwarded to the Ordnance Survey of Northern Ireland, DRD Roads and the Rivers Agency and that Ordnance Survey had now responded requesting that the name changes be officially agreed by Council and minuted as the official names prior to OSNI making the change on their maps.
After discussion, it was agreed that the spelling of Mosside would not be hyphenated in any form and that a letter be sent to the Ordnance Survey of NI, DRD Roads and the Rivers Agency.  It was also agreed that the river in Mosside would revert back to its original name of River Lucbach.
Cottage Wood, Interpretation Panels
The HTLS referred to the final drafts on display of the four interpretation panels to be placed in the Cottage Wood, and pointed out that the spelling of Glenann was incorrect.

After discussion it was agreed that the Cottage Wood Interpretation Panels be changed to the correct spelling of Glenann.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted”.

08/18:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT

The report for Technical Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Liscolman Play Area Tender Analysis
The Head of Technical Services (HTS) informed members that at the Council Meeting on 14 April 2008 it was agreed that the work including the playground be enclosed with close boarded fence, replacement of existing seesaw and an additional activity area at Liscolman Play Area be carried out.

He stated that a meeting had been held on 20 June 2008 on site with Liscolman Community Group to discuss the proposals for the new playground.  He informed members that it had been agreed that the £2,000 allocated to the installation of the close boarded fence would now be spent on additional play equipment for Liscolman and that the total spend on playground equipment would now be £12,000 with Council preparing the ground for the equipment.

He also informed members that tenders had been received for the equipment and it was recommended that Play and Leisure Services be appointed for the sum of £11,912 plus vat for the Liscolman Play Area.
This was agreed.

Reorganisation of Technical Services Department
The HTS informed members that as previously reported to Council a number of best value service reviews within Technical Services had been commenced to examine current operations and future requirements. 
He stated that this would be an opportune time to redesign job descriptions within the Technical Services Department to meet current and future demands and expectations and also to ensure that Council achieved its corporate aims and objectives.  He also pointed out that this may involve further training and development opportunities for staff to ensure that they are equipped with the necessary skills and knowledge to undertake their duties and responsibilities associated with job descriptions.
The HTS stated that job descriptions had now been redesigned to provide a more flexible service to meet current needs. It was proposed that these are issued to the relevant staff on Tuesday 9 September and returned to the Human Resources Department by Friday 26 September.  It was further proposed that Council employ the services of Steve Traynor to evaluate the resigned job descriptions as soon as possible thereafter.
After discussion it was agreed to approve the Reorganisation of the Technical Services Department.

Request for Memorial Bench at Ballintoy Harbour
The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from Mrs L J McLaughlin requesting that Council consider her request for a memorial bench situated at Ballintoy Harbour in memory of her son.  He stated that she had identified two possible sites for a bench, and pointed out that the first choice had already five benches in situ and would require some extension work to place an additional bench and that the second choice would be at the entrance to the coastal walk.  He pointed out that as an alternative Mrs McLaughlin had suggested that a memorial plaque could be placed on an existing bench.
After discussion it was agreed that a plaque be erected on an existing bench at Ballintoy Harbour.
Letter requesting an allotment at Currysheskin
The HTS informed members that a letter had been received from Eileen McKendry, 243 Causeway Road, Currysheskin, Bushmills requesting that Council consider her re quest for the use of the green at the park at Currysheskin for the planting of vegetables and possibly house poultry.

Councillor McMullan pointed out that the planting of vegetables would be permissible but felt that poultry would attract rodents.

Councillor McConaghy stated that whilst he agreed with these comments, Council had previously gone to a lot of trouble to acquire this land for a play area, he also pointed out that this could set a precident as other neighbouring tenants could request the same right to an allotment.

In reply to members queries, the HTS stated that enquiries had been made and that there were not as many children as previously had been and that part of the area was now used for fly tipping.

After further discussion it was agreed that a letter be sent to the residents at Currysheskin with regards to using the waste ground at the rear of the properties as possible allotments and that no sheds would be permitted.  Further details would be brought back to a future meeting.

Construction Skills Register
The HTS informed members that three members of staff had gained gold level of the Construction Skills Register; Mr Jeffrey Morrow, Mr Jimmy McIlroy and Mr Liam McMullan.

Members expressed their congratulations to those who had completed the Construction skills training course.
Request for Beach Clean at Runkerry Beach
The HTS informed members that a request had been received from Emma Coates from Christian Surfers Ireland to carry out a beach clean at Runkerry Beach on Saturday 13 September.  He stated that they would be provided with plastic bags and disposable gloves.

After discussion it was agreed that this request be approved.
Blue Bin Recyclable Waste
The HTS informed members that the tonnage collected and recycled from the blue bins during the month of July hand been up by 31% compared with the same period last year.  He stated that this increase was attributed to the distribution of blue bins to the Glens area.  Details of the breakdown of recyclable waste collected during July 2008, were contained in the report.
Blue Bin Recycling for Businesses
The HTS informed members that all traders had been surveyed with the closing date for returns on Friday 29 August 2008.  He stated that 177 businesses had been asked to complete a blue bin survey and that 60 completed forms had been received, which equated to 34% participation.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that two private companies collected cardboard from businesses at a cost.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that the bins used by businesses for recycling materials were marked with stickers for recyclable only.

After discussion it was agreed that the blue bin service for businesses be provided at a 10% reduced fee based on a cheaper rate to dispose of recyclables.

It was also agreed that the HTS would bring back figures to the next meeting in relation to income from Carnealty Amenity Site.



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Technical Services Report be adopted
08/18:09
QUAY ROAD PLAYING FIELDS
(Requested by Councillor S Blaney)

It was agreed that this item be discussed at this point.

Councillor Blaney referred to grants being provided by the IFA for fencing and enquired if the proposed plans to put up a fence at the Quay Road Playing Fields, would encroach on the Gaelic Pitch.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTS informed members that there was adequate room between the pitches for a fence to be erected.

He also informed members that a letter had been sent to the Club clearly pointing out that they would not have exclusive ownership.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the HTLS stated that meetings were ongoing with neighbouring Councils regarding drawing down funding from IFA and pointed out that the possibility of new changing rooms at Dundarave would be included.

08/18:06
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in Committee.
Application for Day Release under Further Education and Study Policy
After discussion, it was agreed that the two requests under the Councils Further Education Study Policy would be approved.
Single Status
The ACE informed members that the Single Status working group had met with the Unions on Tuesday 2 September to progress the outstanding Single Status issues.  She referred to the report which gave details of issues that had been agreed and an update on others that required further discussions with the Unions.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed 

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe

“That the proposed buy out be re-negotiated with staff”.

After further discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment

“That the proposals be accepted in principle, and that Management negotiate with the Unions for an acceptable agreement”. 
Following further discussion, it was agreed in principle to adopt the proposals in relation to Single Status. 
It was agreed that the meeting continue out of Committee.

Ramoan Road, Ballycastle
The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Services (NIFRS) enquiring about the availability of the Council owned site at Ramoan Road.  She stated that NIFRS would be interested in the possibility of purchasing the site for a new Fire and Rescue Community Station for Ballycastle.

She reminded members that it had been agreed at the meeting on 11 August 2008, to offer the land at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle to the Northern Ireland Housing Executive (NIHE) re Social affordable Housing and also the possibility of land at Armoy and any other lands that were available.  She stated that a meeting had been scheduled with the NIHE the next day and further details would be brought back to Council.
After discussion it was agreed that the Fire Service be invited to a future Council meeting to discuss the Ramoan Site, Ballycastle.
Ballycastle Choral Society
The ACE informed members that correspondence had been received from Ballycastle Choral Society requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal on a Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday commencing Tuesday 9 September through to Thursday 27 November.  The Society were also requesting that the Council consider a concession on the charge as it was a cross community non-profit making organisation.
After discussion it was agreed that the request for a concession on the charge would not be approved. 
Councillor Web Project
The ACE informed members that Mr Paul Evans had requested a session with Councillors regarding the Councillor Web Project.  She stated that a meeting had been arranged for Friday 12 September at 11.00 am in the Council Chamber.
After discussion it was agreed that further details regarding Councillor Web Project would be brought back to Council.
Audit and Governance Working Group
The ACE informed members that as agreed in June, an Audit and Governance Working Group had been established with the following Councillors – M Black, H Harding, G Hartin, P McConaghy and O McMullan.
She stated that the Local Government Staff Commission were currently organising training on Best Practice in Audit Committees for both Members and Officers.  She pointed out that the next training event would be held in Craigavon Conference and Civic Centre on Thursday 30 October.

After discussion it was agreed that the first meeting of the Audit and Governance Working Group would be held on Friday10 October at 2pm.

Armoy Community Association
The Clerk informed members that a letter had been received from Armoy Community Association seeking permission for a fitting memorial in memory of Uel Deane, a former Armoy man.  She stated that Moyle Twinning Association and Armoy Community Association were requesting permission to place a bench in the Riverside Park area of Armoy with a suitable inscription on a plaque.  It was estimated that this would cost £600.00 and a donation was being requested from Moyle District Council.
After discussion it was agreed that a letter be sent to Armoy Community Association requesting that they make an application for a voluntary contribution in relation to a memorial to Mr Uel Deane.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

08/18:07
LAMMAS FAIR (FAIRHILL ISSUE)

(Requested by Councillor M Black)

Councillor M Black was not in attendance to discuss this issue.

08/18:08
TRAFFIC CALMING AT BALLINLEA CHAPEL
(Requested by Councillor P McShane)
Councillor P McShane stated that a meeting had been held with residents and Roads Service regarding traffic calming at Ballinlea Chapel, and requested that a letter be sent to the DRD Roads Service requesting a warning sign be erected at Ballinlea Chapel.    
Councillor McConaghy asked that this letter also include a request for a 30mph sign and additional street lighting to be put in place.
This was agreed.

08/18:10
CONFERENCE, COURSES


Building Control Convention 2008 on 13 and 14 November 2008 at Radisson Roe Park Hotel, Limavady.

There were no nominations to attend the above convention.

Association of Irish Festival Events Conference on 6,7 and 8 November at Carlton Shearwater Hotel, Ballinasloe, Co Galway

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed




Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That Councillor Newcombe be nominated to attend the Association of Irish Festival Events Conference on 6, 7 and 8 November at Carlton Shearwater Hotel, Ballinasloe”

Association of Northern Ireland Education and Library Boards Annual Conference to be held at Millennium Forum, Derry on Thursday 16 and Friday 17 October 2008.
There were no nominations to attend the above conference.
Meeting Aspirations and Need: New Housing Solutions at The Great Hall, Queen’s University, Belfast on 23 September 2008.
There were no nominations to attend the above conference.
Comhdhail an Chraoibhin 2008 – Douglas Hyde Conference 2008 at the Abbeyfield Hotel in Ballaghaderren, Co Roscommon from 17 to 19 October
There were no nominations to attend the above conference.
Shaping our future: reviewing Northern Ireland’s Regional Development Strategy at Stormont Hotel, Belfast on 5 November 2008.
There were no nominations to attend the above conference.
08/18:11       NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING, LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

08/18:12       SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

08/18:13       CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 13 August from Roads Service regarding the Provision of a pedestrian crossing facility in Armoy for St Olcan’s Primary School.
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 19 August 2008 from the Planning Service enclosing draft conditions regarding planning application E/2007/0074/F Site 3 Clachan Proposal.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 19 August 2008 from the Planning Service in response to Council’s letter regarding applications held pending outcome of PPS14.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Minister of the Environment highlighting the number of PPS14’s still outstanding in the Moyle area.
Letter dated 19 August 2008 from The Salvation Army regarding House to House Collections Act 1939
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 21 August 208 from Ballymena Borough Council regarding Northern Ireland Ambulance Service.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 16 August 2008 from The Planning Service regarding planning application E/2003/0358/F – Land to rear of 21 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 26 August 2008 from Newry & Mourne District Council regarding Notice of Motion – Genetically Modified Organisms
It was agreed that this letter be marked read.
Letter dated 28 August 2008 from Contract Youth Counselling requesting permission to attend a full council meeting in order to broadcast their services.
It was agreed that this request be approved.
It was also agreed that all future presentations would normally be allocated a maximum of ten minutes.
E-mail dated 28 August 2008 from Mary O’Driscoll regarding the proposed winter timetable for Rathlin Island Ferry for Winter/Spring 2008/09.

This letter was noted.
Letter dated 28 August 2008 from Planning Service regarding the footway on Chapel Road, Cushendall.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 28 August 2008 from Planning Service regarding planning application E/2006/0334/F – Off Leyland Road, Ballycastle – 70m North East of No 98 Leyland Road.

This letter was noted.

Northern Health and Social Services Board – Annual Report 2007/2008.

This report was noted.
08/18:14      ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Closure of Northern Bank, Bushmills
Councillor McIlroy informed members that the people of Bushmills were devastated and disappointed that the Northern Bank would close on 5 December 2008.  He pointed out that this would be a great inconvenience to the residents and visitors in Bushmills.
He requested that Council ask for a meeting with Northern Bank officials to discuss the forthcoming closure.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy pointed out that the nearest banks were in Portrush and Ballycastle.
Members were of the opinion that the closure had been contributed to due to the fact that there was no competition in this area.

Councillor Blaney entered the meeting at the point.

After discussion it was agreed that a meeting be set up with Northern Bank officials to discuss the closure of the Northern Bank in Bushmills.

Assistance Decorating Christmas Trees
Councillor McIlroy informed members that he had been approached in relation to the Council providing assistance to Community Groups regarding the decoration of Christmas trees

The HTS pointed out that Council did not have the machinery necessary to assist with the decorating of Christmas trees.
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Councillor McAllister
“That Council provide assistance to Community Groups with the decorating of Christmas Trees”.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would investigate this matter and bring back details to a future meeting.
The meeting concluded at 12.15am

…………………………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………………………….

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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